Minnesota Department of Health Family Home Visiting IHVE REDCap User Guide

UPDATED FEBRUARY 28, 2020

Authors: Sarah A. Burcher, MA, MBA Hannah Mcnamee, MPH Liz Corey, BS Kari McClure Mentzer, MA Laurel Davis, PhD Center for Research in Family Home Visiting Department of Pediatrics University of Minnesota

Eve Lo, MA, MS Virginia Zawistowski, MPH Minnesota Department of Health







Table of Contents

About IHVE	4
About REDCap	5
What is REDCap?	5
REDCap Overview and Key Terms	5
Accessing REDCap	6
Accessing Your Project	7
The Home Screen	8
The Navigation Menu	8
The Project Home and Design Section	8
The Data Collection Section	9
The Applications Menu	10
Help & Information Menu	11
Data Entry	12
Starting a New Record	12
Entering Data	13
Saving in REDCap	15
Accessing an Existing Record	19
Forms and Events	22
Intake & Updates Event	22
Closure Event	22
Referrals Event	23
Visit Event	23
FHV Home Visit - Family	23
FHV Home Visit - Child	24
Screenings	24
FHV Parent-Child Interaction Assessment	24
Submit Visit	24
Home Visitor Data Collection Form	25
Additional REDCap Features	29
Form Status Icons	29
History Button	29

Downloading and Printing Forms	30
Special Considerations for Entering Data	32
Branching Logic	32
Calculated Fields	32
Data Quality & Validation Rules	33
Executing Data Quality Rules	33
Dynamic Formatting of Record ID and Record Label	35
Informed Consent	36
IHVE Data Submission Email Messages	38
Successful Data Submission Message	38
IHVE Person Search Instructions	41
Login Instructions	41
Person Search by Local ID or Search by Name or Demographics	43
Search by Local ID	44
Search by Name or Demographics	44
Reviewing Person Search Results	45
Entering the IHVE Participant ID into REDCap	46
Resetting Password	47
Appendix	49
How to Get Help	49
Additional Resources	49
Video Tutorials	49
Glossary of Terms	50

About IHVE

IHVE (pronounced "ivy") stands for "Information for Home Visiting Evaluation." IHVE is the data system used by the Minnesota Department of Health (MDH) Family Home Visiting (FHV) program for collection of evaluation data. FHV programs that receive grants from MDH are required to collect and report evaluation data to IHVE.

This document provides instructions for using REDCap to submit evaluation data to IHVE. REDCap data collection forms are provided by MDH to FHV grantees who do not have another data system that has IHVE-compatible data collection forms.

About REDCap

What is REDCap?

REDCap is an acronym for "Research Electronic Data Capture." REDCap is a secure, web-based application for managing data. REDCap was created in 2004 at Vanderbilt University and is now supported by a global consortium of non-profit organizations. It is used in a variety of settings, including research, government, and industry.

REDCap Overview and Key Terms

REDCap is an online data collection tool. REDCap can be accessed through a web browser such as Chrome, Firefox, or Safari. Google Chrome is the recommended internet browser for entering data into REDCap. You can use REDCap on any device that connects to the internet, including tablets and smartphones, but you will probably find that data entry is easiest on a desktop or laptop computer.

You will be asked to enter a username and password every time you login to REDCap. You can bookmark the website link or add it to your browser's favorites.

Data collection in REDCap is organized into "projects." A REDCap project is a secure website detailing the structure of the data that should be entered.

Field: A place to provide a piece of information (e.g. Name, Date, ID#, DOB, etc.). REDCap instruments use several different types of fields, including text boxes, drop down lists, check boxes (select all that apply), radio buttons, and calculated fields.

Data Collection Instrument or "Form": A collection of related fields. The forms are similar to the paper forms.

Event: A collection of forms that are usually filled out at the same time. An Event is like a folder for your forms. *Note:* Events are separated by vertical gray lines in REDCap.

Project: All events grouped together. A project is like a collection of folders.

Record: The set of information for a case (e.g. family). Each record has a unique Record ID that is assigned by REDCap. All the data about a family over the course of their time receiving home visiting from your organization will be entered into a single record (row).

Local Family ID: The ID created by the organization providing FHV services that is used to identify a specific family within the organization's case management system.

Data Access Group: Each REDCap user is assigned to a Data Access Group, based on their organization. Users will only be able to access and edit records created by users within the same Data Access Group.

Accessing REDCap

Each REDCap user has their own username and password. For most REDCap users, your username will be similar to your email address, but NOT the same as your email address. Your REDCap username will be your email address with a period (.) replacing the "at" (@) symbol (see Figure 1). For example, if your email address is <u>Jane.Smith@welovebabies.org</u>, your REDCap username will be: **Jane.Smith.welovebabies.org**

REDCap							
Log In							
	AT	TENTION					
Ac	cess to this service	is for authorized personnel only.					
If you do not have the express authorization of the consequences of violating Minnesota S disclosure, duplication, modification, diversi	the Minnesota Depa Statutes, Chapter 13 ion, destruction, loss Statutes, sec	rtment of Health division and section management you must exit now or face , and other laws. The State of Minnesota prohibits unauthorized access, s, misuse, or thef of computer information, in accordance with Minnesota ctions 609.87 to 609.89					
MDH REDCap Production Enviro Please log in with your user name and passwor	onment (PRO rd. If you are having	D) trouble logging in, please contact <u>REDCap Administrator</u> .					
	Username:	jane.smith.welovebabie					
Password:							
	L	og In Eorgot your password?					

Figure 1.

The first time you log into REDCap, you will be asked to set a password and a password recovery question. The password recovery question will allow you to reset your password if you forget it.

Please remember: Never share your REDCap username and password with anyone, or use anyone else's REDCap username and password. Your username controls the data you have access to. For this reason you never want to allow someone else to use your username or use someone else's username.

After accessing REDCap for the first time, you may go back to the system at any time in one of two ways: (1) by clicking on the link in the email you received from MDH when your account was created, or (2) by typing or bookmarking the <u>MDH REDCap website address</u>: <u>https://apps.health.state.mn.us/redcap/</u>

Accessing Your Project

FHV data collection in the MDH REDCap system is secure and each user must be approved for access to the project. When the MDH REDCap administrator grants a user permission to access the FHV data collection project, the user will receive an email with a link to the project.

When you login to REDCap, you will be taken to the *Home* tab, where you will see a welcome message and a list of features. Across the top of the screen, you will see tabs labelled *My Projects, Help and FAQ, Training Videos,* and *Send-it* (see Figure 2).

REDCap	Home I My Projects 😯 Help & FAQ 🖪 Training Videos Send-It	Logged in as My Profile 🕞 Log out
REDCAP N R ss dd dr m ca tt R E E P P f f f L L W W O O O N R R E F I I I I I I I I I R R S S S S S S S S S	ADDATE Services and approved that many recess a period of the projects of the project of the pro	REDCap Features Build online surveys and databases quickly and securely - Create and design your project rapidly using secure web authentication from your browser. No extra software is required. Fast and flexible - Conception to production- level survey/database in less than one day. Export data to common data analysis packages - Export your data to Microsoft Excel, PDF, SAS, Stata, R, or SPSS for analysis. Ad Hoc Reporting - Create custom queries for generating reports to view or download. Scheduling - Utilize a built-in project calendar and scheduling module for organizing your events and appointments. Easily manage a contact list of survey respondents or create a simple survey link - Build a list of email contacts, create custom email invitations, and track who responds, or you may
		also create a single survey link to email out or post on a website.



When you click on the *My Projects* tab you will see a list of projects you are authorized to access (see Figure 3). Your project list will include FHV Evaluation Data Collection, FHV Home Visitor Data Collection, and FHV Data Collection Training. Click on the **"FHV Evaluation Data Collection"** link to enter the project.

REDCap	Home	🖩 My Projects	🕜 Help & FAQ	Bi Training Videos	Send-It		Logged mn_me	l in as dh_fhvtest1	\rm My i	Profile	🕞 Log
MDH REDCap Production Environment (PROD) Listed below are the REDCap projects to which you currently have access. Click the project title to open the project. <u>Read more</u> To review which users still have access to your projects visit the lister Access Databhaard											
users sur	Thave acce	ess to your projet	us, visit the <u>user</u>	Access Dashboard.							
My Pro	jects	Corganize					Fil	ter projects b	y title		
My Pro	jects Fitle	Crganize				Records	Fil	ter projects b	oy title Type	Status	;
My Project 1 FHV Ev	jects Fitle valuation E	Corganize Organize Data Collection				Records 28	Fil Fields 326	ter projects b Instrument 15 forms	by title Type	Status	;
My Project 1 Project 1 FHV E FHV H	jects Fitle valuation E ome Visito	Organize Oata Collection r Data Collection				Records 28 4	Fil Fields 326 29	ter projects b Instrument 15 forms 2 forms	Type	Status J	5



The Home Screen

After clicking on the link for your project, you will be taken to the *Project Home* screen (see Figure 4). The project title appears at the top. The narrow bar on the left is the *Navigation Menu* and the larger area on the right is the *Workspace*. Data Entry is accomplished by moving back and forth between the *Navigation Menu* and the *Workspace*.

In the *Workspace*, you will see a list of users who have access to the project, and the Project Statistics, which contains the number of records and the date of the most recent edits to the project. *Note:* This is the date the project was last edited by any user, not the date you last edited the project.

	FHV Evaluation	Data Col	llection		
Logged in as mn_mdh_fhvtest1 Navigation ve Log out Menu My Projects	A Project Home]	Workspace		
Project Home and Design 📃	The tables below p	rovide genera	al dashboard information, such as a	list of all users with acces	s to this project, general project
A Project Home · E Codebook	statistics, and upco	ming calenda	ar events (if any).		
Seproject status: Development	💄 Current Users	(28)	Project Statistics		
Data Collection 🦳	User	Expires	Records in project	Total: 316 / In group: 6	
III Record Status Dashboard	mn_mdh_fhvtest1	never	Most recent activity	11/05/2019 9:22am	
Add / Edit Records	(Tester One)		Space usage for docs	3.03 MB	
- Create new records or edit/view existing ones	mn_mdh_fhvtest2 (Tester Two)	never			
Applications 📃	mn_mdh_fhvtest3	never			
Data Exports, Reports, and Stats	(Tester Inree)				
Data Quality	(Tester Four)	never			
Project Bookmarks 📃	mn_mdh_fhvtest5	Dever			
⇔ MDH Person Search	(Tester Five)	never			
Help & Information	mn_mdh_fhvtest6 (Tester Six)	never			
Help & FAQ Utition Tutorials	mn_mdh_fhvtest7 (Tester Seven)	never			
Contact REDCap administrator	mn_mdh_fhvtest8 (Tester Eight)	never			
	mn_mdh_fhvtest9				



The Navigation Menu

At the top of the *Navigation Menu*, you will see your username, a link to log out of REDCap, and a *My Projects* button. Clicking on *My Projects* will take you back to the previous screen.

The Project Home and Design Section

Under the *Project Home and Design* section in the *Navigation Menu*, you will see links for *Project Home*, and *Codebook*. At any time, you can click the *Project Home* button to return to the home screen for your project.

Clicking on *Codebook* will take you to the Data Dictionary Codebook. The *Codebook* lists the field name, field label, and field attributes for every variable in the project. The *Codebook* can

be helpful if you are unsure what type of data should be entered in a given field (e.g. text, date, etc.). It will also tell you which fields are required and should not be left blank. Most users will not need to access the *Codebook* in order to enter data because the relevant instructions are contained within each form.

The Data Collection Section

The *Data Collection* section contains essential functions for entering data. Within the *Data Collection* section, you will see two links - *Record Status Dashboard* and *Add/Edit Records*.

The *Record Status Dashboard* shows the structure of the database in a graphical representation of the data entry forms that have been started/completed for each record (see Figure 5). The Record IDs are listed in the left column and the Data Collection Instruments are listed across the top of the grid. The individual Data Collection Instruments (forms) are organized into groups called *Events*, that are separated with a gray vertical line. Forms should always be completed in the order they appear in the *Record Status Dashboard*, working your way across the row. See **Forms and Events** section for more information on individual forms.

Each Data Collection Instrument, or form, is represented by a colored circle. The color of the circle represents the status of the form: gray for no data, red for incomplete, yellow for unverified, and green for complete. The meaning of these terms is discussed in the Additional REDCap Features section.

If you want to navigate to a Data Collection Instrument for a particular RecordID, click on the status icon that corresponds to a specific Data Collection Instrument.

REDCap	FHV Evaluation Data Co	HV Evaluation Data Collection													
▲ Logged in as mn_mdh_fhvtest4 ♦ Log out	🏭 Record Status Dashboa	rd (all rec	ords)												
My Projects	Displayed below is a table listing a	l existing re	cords/respor	ises and	their sta	atus for	every da	ata							
Project Home and Design	collection instrument (and if longit buttons in the table to open a new	ollection instrument (and if longitudinal, for every event). You may click any of the colored													
 Project Home E Codebook Project status: Development 	particular data collection instrume restricted for certain data collectio and if you belong to a Data Access	nt. Please n n instrumer Group, you	ote that if yo nts, you will o will only be a	ur form- nly be al	level use ole to vie	er privile ew those rds that	eges are e instrur belong	nents, to your	ln O Ui	complete nverified		ons: complete	e (no data ny statuse	saved) ? s (all same)	
Data Collection	group.	aroup, you	in only be t				belong	to your	C C	mplete	M	any stat	uses (mixe	ed)	
Record Status Dashboard - View data collection status of all records Add / Edit Records - Create new records or edit/view existing ones	Dashboard displayed: [Default Displaying record Page 1 of 1:	: dashboard "2016-1" th	l] ▼ rough "2016-	3" 🔻 🤇	of 3 reco	ords		ALL (3)	▼ rec	ords per	page				
Applications															
 Data Exports, Reports, and Stats Data Quality 	Displaying: Instrument status on	ly Lock st	tatus only	<u>All statu</u>	<u>s types</u>							Table	not display	ng properly	2
Reports Q Search			Intake &	Updates			Clos	ure	Refe	rrals			Visit 1		
1) List of all visit dates Help & Information	Record ID	Prima Family Careg	ary Second liver Caregiver	Target Child	Other Child	Submit	Closure	Submit	Referrals	Submit	FHV Home Visit -	FHV Home Visit -	Screenings	FHV Parent- Child Interaction	Submi
🚱 Help & FAQ	2016-1 Local Family ID: Example 123		+ + +	+	+		O +		(-)		۲	+	File the second seco	() +	
Video Tutorials	2016-2 Local Family ID: tlu1		+	• +	• +	0	0	0	• +		۲	0			0
C Suggest a New Feature	2016-3 Local Family ID: 1507646064	0	+	• +		۲			•	۲	۲	• +	• +	• +	۲

Figure 5.

The form status is initially set by REDCap but must be updated by the user. The form status section is located at the bottom of every form (see Figure 6). Once you begin entering and saving data on a form, REDCap will automatically change the button from gray for "No Data

Saved", to red for "Incomplete." REDCap will make no further changes to the status - the user must change each form's status manually. You should change the form status to "Complete" when all fields on the form have been completed and reviewed for accuracy. However, the form status is not included in data sent to MDH, nor does it confirm that the data is error-free.

More information about the form status icons can be found in the section called Additional REDCap Features.

Form Status	
Complete?	Unverified T
	Incomplete Unverified Complete Cancel

Figure 6.

Under the *Record Status Dashboard*, you will see the *Add/Edit Records* link. This function is discussed later in this document. See the section called **Starting a New Record**.

The Applications Menu

The *Data Exports, Reports, and Stats* link allows you to export and print your data (see Figure 7). You may choose to export all the data that you have entered, or select only certain forms. You will only be able to see the data that you and other people from your organization have entered.

Within the Data Exports, Reports, and Stats link, the *My Reports & Exports* tab allows you to create your own reports, which you can save and access later. The *Other Export Options* tab provides the option to download a PDF of the Data Collection Instruments containing saved data for all records in the project that you have permission to access. There are two report options provided in this menu that allow users to view and export data. Selecting "**All Data"** will provide a report that contains all data entered into all REDCap records by your organization. If specific information is needed for a report, individual instruments and events to include in the report can be selected using the "**Selected instruments and/or events"** option. Users can also create and save reports in this menu.



Figure 7.

The *Data Quality* menu contains a list of all the data quality rules that are in effect in the project. Examining violations of data quality rules is an important tool for ensuring accuracy of entered data. Executing a data quality rule will prompt REDCap to make a report of any instance of data that violates a data quality rule. This report can be used to find and correct data entry errors. You many choose to execute rules individually, or execute all rules at once.

Help & Information Menu

Clicking on the *Help & FAQ* or *Training Videos* buttons opens a new web browser to display the REDCap Help & FAQ webpage. Here you can find answers to general questions about REDCap.

Important Note: For specific questions about FHV and IHVE data entry, contact the FHV Evaluation Unit at <u>Health.FHVData@state.mn.us</u>. **Do not use the button "Contact REDCap administrator".**

Data Entry

Starting a New Record

In REDCap, each case is called a record. You will enter a record for each family, or case, that you need to report data for according to FHV evaluation data reporting requirements. Click on **"Add/Edit Records"** in the *Data Collection* section. You will be taken to the *Add/Edit Records* screen (see Figure 8).

REDCap	FHV Evaluation Data Collection	
Logged in as mn_mdh_fhvtest4 Log out	🖹 Add / Edit Records	
III My Projects	You may view an existing record/response by button below.	selecting it from the drop-down lists below. To create a new record/response, click the
Project Home and Design 📃		
☆ Project Home · ■ Codebook Ø Project status: Development	ONTICE: This project is currently in Devention been moved to Production status.	lopment status. Real data should NOT be entered until the project
Data Collection		
Record Status Dashboard - View data collection status of all records	Total records: 312 / In group: 3	
Add / Edit Records - Create new records or edit/view existing ones	Choose an existing Record ID	select record 🔻
Applications		+ Add new record
Data Exports, Reports, and Stats Data Quality		
Reports Q. Search =	Data Search	
1) List of all visit dates	Choose a field to search (excludes multiple choice fields)	All fields
Help & Information		
Help & FAQ IBI Video Tutorials IC Suggest a New Feature	Search query Begin typing to search the project data, then click an item in the list to navigate to that record.	
Contact REDCap administrator		

Figure 8.

This page is the only place where you can start a new record. To start a new record, click the box called **"Add new record."** You will be taken to the *Record Home Page* (see Figure 9). The green text at the top of the page that says **"Record ______ is a new Record ID. To create the record and begin entering data for it, click on any gray icon status below."**

Note: REDCap automatically assigns each new record a unique Record ID. The Record ID can only be edited by an administrator. The Record ID is a four-digit number followed by a dash and another number. More information on Record ID and Record Label formatting is available in the *Additional REDCap Features* section.

Under the Record ID creation message, you will see the name of each Data Collection Instrument and its corresponding form status icon. Because you have just created this Record ID, all the status icons are gray, indicating that no data has been entered in the Data Collection Instruments (see Figure 9). You can click on any status icon to be taken to the corresponding Data Collection Instrument. You should begin with the first form in the **Intake & Updates** event called **Family Intake**.

REDCap	FHV Evaluatio	FHV Evaluation Data Collection								
■ Logged in as mn_mdh_fhvtest4 ● Log out	🗖 Record Home	Record Home Page								
III My Projects	Record "2016-5"	is a new Reco	ord ID. To creat	te the record and	d begin ent	ering data	for it, click	any gray st	atus icon be	elow.
Project Home and Design	The grid below displ	aus the form h	u form orogro	cc of data						
 ✿ Project Home → ■ Codebook ♥ Project status: Development 	entered for the curre the colored status ic	ently selected i ons to access t	record. You ma that form/ever	ay click on nt.	Legend Inco Unv	l for status mplete O erified O	s icons: Incomplet	e (no data any statuse	saved) ? s (all same)	
Data Collection					Corr	iplete 🦲)) Many sta	tuses (mixe	ed)	
Record Status Dashboard - View data collection status of all records			r	NEW Record I	D 2016-5			<u>Table</u> I	not displaying	properly ?
Add / Edit Records Create new records or edit/view existing ones Record ID 2016-5 Select other record	Data Collection	Intake & Updates	Closure	Referrals	Visit 1	Visit 2	Visit 3	Visit 4	Visit 5	Visit 6
Applications 📃	Family Intake									
Data Exports, Reports, and Stats Data Quality	Primary Caregiver Intake	0								
Reports Q. Search	Second Caregiver Intake									
1) List of all visit dates	Target Child Intake	\bigcirc								
Help & Information	Other Child Intake	0								
😧 Help & FAQ	Submit Intake									
El Video Tutorials	Closure									
C Suggest a New Feature	Submit Closure		\bigcirc							
Contact REDCap administrator	Referrals									
	Submit Referrals									
	FHV Home Visit - Family						\bigcirc			
	FHV Home Visit -				0		0	0		
	•									

Figure 9.

Your record is not saved in REDCap until you click on a Data Collection Instrument and enter data into at least one field for the record and save the record. If you navigate away from this screen without entering and saving any data, your Record ID will not be saved. For more information see the Saving in REDCap section.

In addition to entering a new record, you may also want to access a record that has already been started. For more information see the section on Accessing an Existing Record.

Entering Data

On each form, the questions and instructions appear on the left, and data entry fields appear on the right. The Record Label for the record that is currently being edited is displayed at the top of the page. When you begin entering data for a new family, start in the *Family Intake* form by entering a *Local Family ID* that is specific to how your organization tracks families and a *Home Visitor ID* number, which is the ID number your organization uses to identify home visiting staff.

You will notice that under some fields there is blue text providing additional guidance on how to respond, such as definitions for key terms (see Figure 10).

Does the participant currently use tobacco, such as cigarettes, cigars, chewing tobacco, or electronic cigarettes (excluding religious or ceremonial use)? * must provide value	 Yes No Not asked at this visit Client declines to answer reset Note: Exclude use of tobacco for religious or ceremonial purposes.
Does the participant have a history of substance abuse or substance abuse treatment? * must provide value	 Yes No Not asked at this visit Client declines to answer
Was the participant found to need substance abuse services based on substance abuse screening or clinical judgement? * must provide value	 Yes, needs services No, does not need services Not assessed Not asked at this visit reset This question is to be answered by the home visitor based on the results of a screening tool, or based on clinical judgement that a referral is needed. It should not be answered based on client self-report.



REDCap instruments use several types of questions (see Figure 11), including text boxes (enter text), drop down lists (select only one answer), check box lists (select all answers that apply), radio buttons (choose only one option), date/time stamps, and calculated fields.

Middle name or initial	Text Box
Last name * must provide value	
Previous last name, if applicable	
Birth date * must provide value	Calculated Date
Based on the dates you entered for the First Home Visit (Enrollment Date) and the caregiver's Birth Date, this is the primary caregiver's approximate age in YEARS at the time of enrollment. Please confirm that this is correct. If it appears incorrect, please confirm the Enrollment Date and the caregiver's Birth Date.	View equation Calculated Field
Grant or funding source used to serve this participant (choose all that apply) * must provde value	MIECHV Formula MIECHV Expansion TANF MN NFP Grant MN EBHV Grant MCH Block Grant Other non-MDH funding source
	Note that funding source is associated with the Primary Caregiver as an individual, rather than the entire family unit. Healthy Families America Nurse-Family Partnership Family Spirit Family Connects Parents As Teachers Early Head Start

Figure 11.

Some fields have associated validation rules. When entering data in these fields, you may see an alert, warning, or error message indicating that the value you entered does not match the requirements of the field. For example, date fields may require that the value entered falls between a minimum and maximum numerical value. If you enter a value outside the acceptable range, REDCap will not prevent you from continuing, but it will alert you to the problem (see Figure 12). More information on data quality and validation rules can be found in the **Special Considerations for Entering Data** section.





You can use the tab key on your keyboard to advance from one field to the next, or use the mouse to put your cursor in the field you want to edit. You can move to a different form within the same event by clicking on the name of the form in the *Navigation Menu* to the left. To the left of the form name in the *Data Collection* section you will also see the form status icons for each form within an event. For more information on form status icons, see the section called **Saving in REDCap**.

Moving to a new form by selecting the form status indicator will close the current form without saving entries. In order to save entries, select the "Save and Continue" button located at the bottom of the form before using the form status icons to move to a new form. Alternatively, you can select the "Save and go to Next Form" button if you wish to move to the next form for the current record. For more information on saving, see the section below called Saving in REDCap. If you navigate away from the form without pressing [Enter] or clicking on one of the "Save" buttons on the screen, your work will be lost.

Saving in REDCap

When you are ready to save your data, you MUST click one of the save buttons located at the top and bottom of each screen (see Figure 13). *There is no auto-save in REDCap. Although REDCap is highly reliable, you can experience other problems with saving, such as losing your internet connection. We recommend you save early and often in order to avoid losing your work. Note:* When you navigate between fields using [Tab] or mouse clicks, if you press [Enter], you will save the form, and will either exit the form or remain on the form if data is missing.

Form Status	
Complete?	⊕ Incomplete ▼
	Save & Exit Form Save & 🔻
	Cancel

Figure 13.

REDCap does not require users to enter complete data before moving on to a new form. You can choose to leave certain fields blank and save your progress. However, you will receive a warning message about any required fields which were left blank.

At the bottom of every page, you will see two buttons with save options. If data entry is complete, clicking **"Save & Exit Form"** will return you to the *Record Home Page*. If you click on the button on the right called **"Save & ..."** you can choose from three different drop down save options in addition to the option shown on the button (see Figure 14). There are several save options in REDCap, so you should select whichever one accomplishes your goal. The options are described below.

"Save & Stay" will save the data entered in the form and you will remain in the form.

"Save & Go to Next Form" will bring you to the next form in the event.

"Save & Exit Record" will save your data and return you to the Record Home Page.

"Save & Go To Next Record" will bring you to the *Record Home Page* of the next record only if the data entered on the current form is complete.

Form Status	
Complete?	B Complete ▼
	Save & Exit Form
	Save & Go To Next Record 🔽
	Save & Stay
	Save & Go To Next Form Save & Exit Record



If data entry is incomplete, such as missing data in a required field, when any of the save options are selected, you will be presented with three options: **"Okay"**, **"Okay, Ignore and leave record"**, and **"Ignore and go to next form"** (see Figure 15).

NOTE: Some fields are required!	×
Your data was successfully saved, but you did not provide a value for some fields that require a value. Please enter a value for the fields on this page that are listed below.	
Provide a value for	
 MDH Issued Participant ID Local Participant ID Grant or funding source used to serve this participant (choose all that apply) Home Visiting Model Participant's home address (number and street or rural route) City State Zip Code Is the participant enrolling in home visiting because they are pregnant? 	
Okay Ignore and leave record Ignore and go to next form	

Figure 15.

When you click **"Okay"**, your data will be saved and you will stay in the form that you are currently working in. Clicking **"Ignore and leave record"** will save the data you have entered in the current form and then return you to the *Record Home Page* for that record. Clicking **"Ignore and go to next form"** will save the data you have entered in the current form and take you to the next form for the current record.

If you attempt to navigate to a different page without saving, REDCap will ask you if want to save your changes (see Figure 16). A popup box will give you three options: "Save changes and leave", "Leave without saving changes", and "Stay on page". "Save changes and leave" will present you with the three options described above: "Okay", "Ignore and leave record", and "Ignore and go to next form" (see Figure 15). Clicking "Leave without saving changes" will not save any of the data you have entered. Clicking "Stay on page" will also not save your data and you will remain in the current form.

IHVE REDCap User Guide - Version February 28, 2020

		Record ID 12		
<u>iments</u>		System Code	_	
s particip	Ð	Save your changes?	•	
cords isting c	Ar th ch cu	e you sure you wish to leave this page? If you have made any data changes on this page, ey will be lost if you leave without saving them. Below you may choose to 1) save your anges and leave the page, 2) abandon your changes and leave the page, or 3) stay on the rrent page.		
<u>her re</u>		Save changes and leave Leave without saving changes Stay on page	aday M-D-Y	•
Visit] t]		5. Is the family actively participating in home visiting as of the BOYes		

Figure 16.

After you save, you can check the *Navigation Menu* on the left to confirm you are still in the correct Record ID (see Figure 17). The Record ID will also be displayed above the events and forms on the *Record Home Page*.



Figure 17.

Accessing an Existing Record

There are several ways to open an existing Record. On the *Add/Edit Records* page (found in the *Navigation Menu*), you can open an existing record by selecting it from the dropdown list called *Choose an existing Record ID* (see Figure 18).

REDCap	FHV Evaluation Data Collection			
Logged in as mn_mdh_fhvtest4 Cog out	🖹 Add / Edit Records			
My Projects	You may view an existing record/response by selecting it from the drop-down lists below. To create a new record/response, click button below.			
Project Home and Design				
 Project Home · E Codebook Project status: Development 	O NOTICE: This project is currently in Development status. Real data should NOT be entered until the project has been moved to Production status.			
Data Collection 📃				
Record Status Dashboard - View data collection status of all records	Total records: 313 / In group: 4			
Add / Edit Records - Create new records or edit/view existing ones	Choose an existing Record ID	select record select record		
Applications		2016-1 Local Family ID: Example 123		
Data Exports, Reports, and Stats Data Quality		2016-2 Local Family ID: t01 2016-3 Local Family ID: 1507646064 2016-5 Local Family ID:		
Reports Q. Search -	Data Search			
1) List of all visit dates	Choose a field to search	All fields T		
Help & Information				
 ✔ Help & FAQ ⊮ Video Tutorials ✔ Suggest a New Feature 	Search query Begin typing to search the project data, then click an item in the list to navigate to that record.			

Figure 18.

When you select an existing record from the dropdown box, you will be taken to the *Record Home Page*. From there, you can choose the form you want to edit. Alternatively, you can search for specific records by any field such as staff, home visitor name, or caregiver name (see Figure 19). In the *Data Search* box, choose the field you would like to search on (or leave it set to "All Fields") and then type the text you would like to search for in the *Search Query* field.

As you type, existing Record IDs that match your search criteria will be displayed. You can click on any of the search results to be taken to the specific form that the search result is located in. Once you are in the form, confirm that you are in the record you would like to edit. At this point, you may navigate through the record in the same manner as if you had created a new record.

REDCap	FHV Evaluation Data Collecti	on			
	Add / Edit Records	Add / Edit Records You may view an existing record/response by selecting it from the drop-down lists below. To create a new record/response, click the			
Project Home and Design	button below.	button below.			
☆ Project Home · ■ Codebook Sproject status: Development	• NOTICE: This project is currently in D has been moved to Production status.	evelopment status. Real data should NOT be entered until the project			
Data Collection					
🗰 Record Status Dashboard	Total records: 313 / In group: 4				
View data collection status of all records Add / Edit Records Create new records or edit/view existing ones	Choose an existing Record ID	select record 🔻			
Applications		+ Add new record			
 Data Exports, Reports, and Stats Data Quality 					
Reports Q Search	Data Search				
1) List of all visit dates	Choose a field to search				
Help & Information	(excludes multiple choice fields)	- An ricida			
Help & FAQ IBI Video Tutorials	Search query Begin typing to search the project data, then click an item in the list to navigate to that record.	201 "2016-1" in Record ID 2016-1 Local Family ID: Example 123 for event Closure			
Contact REDCap administrator		"2016-3" in Record ID 2016-3 Local Family ID: 1507646064 for event Closure "2019-10-24" in Record ID 2016-3 Local Family ID: 1507646064 for event Closure			
		"2016-1" in Record ID 2016-1 Local Family ID: Example 123 for event Intake & Updates "2016-2" in Record ID 2016-2 Local Family ID: tlu1 for event Intake & Updates			
		"2019-10-15" in Record ID 2016-2 Local Family ID: tlu1 for event Intake & Updates			
		"2016-3" in Record ID 2016-3 Local Family ID: 1507646064 for event Intake & Updates			
		"2019-06-28" in Record ID 2016-3 Local Family ID: 1507646064 for event Intake & Updates			
		"2016-5" in Record ID 2016-5 Local Family ID: for event Intake & Updates			
		"2019-10-24" in Record ID 2016-5 Local Family ID: for event Intake & Updates			
		"2019-09-10" in Record ID 2016-3 Local Family ID: 1507646064 for event Visit 2			
	The REDCap Consortium Citing REDCap	"2019-09-30" in Record ID 2016-3 Local Family ID: 1507646064 for event Visit 2			

Figure 19.

A third way to access any existing record is through the *Record Status Dashboard* (found on the *Navigation Menu*). The *Record Status Dashboard* displays all the records that have already been created by anyone in your organization and the status of each form for each record. You can open any existing record by clicking on either the Record ID or the form status icon.

Note: You should never attempt to edit a record that someone else is currently editing. If you access a Record ID that someone else is currently editing, your data editing capabilities will be disabled (see Figure 20). You will be able to review the form, but cannot save changes until the original user exits the form.

	FHV Evaluation Data Collection	
 Logged in as mentz035.umn.edu Log out 	Actions: 📑 Modify instrument 🔀 Download PDF of ins	trument(s) > Bis VIDEO: Basic data entry
My Projects	🚍 Primary Caregiver Intake	
Project Home and Design		
 A Project Home · E Project Setup Designer · II Dictionary · E Codebook Project status: Development 	O Simultaneous users - Data editing capabilities are d Another user (mn_mdh_fhvtest4 - Test4 EHV) is currently To prevent data entry conflicts, you will not be allowed to e	isabled (read-only mode) on this data collection instrument editing the same record (" 2016-1 "). edit this record on this form until the other user has left the page. Until
Data Collection	then, you may click the button below at any time to check back later	if they have left, or you may edit other forms for this record and check
Record Status Dashboard View data collection status of all records	Check again	This conflict is in error
Create new records or edit/view existing ones Record ID 2016-1 Local Family ID: Family 123	Current instance: 🜘 1 – Participant ID (M1234) 🗢	Data Access Group: UAT 💈
Select other record	Editing existing Record ID 2016-1 Local Family ID: Family 12	23
Data Collection Instruments:	Event Name: Intake & Updates	
Family Intake Primary Caregiver Intake (1/2)	Record ID	2016-1
 Second Caregiver Intake + Target Child Intake + Other Child Intake + Submit Intake 	MDH Issued Participant ID * must provide value	The first time a participant is interacting with family home visiting services, they will not be in the MDH database. Leave the field blank at initial entry, and return to enter this value when the ID becomes available.
Applications	Local Participant ID * must provide value	® M1234
Alerts & Notifications	First name	

Figure 20.

Forms and Events

In REDCap, forms for each record are presented in groups called events, that are separated by a gray vertical line. Forms should always be completed in the order they appear in the *Record Status Dashboard*, working your way across the row. Not all forms will apply to all records initially, but over the course of providing home visiting services, all forms should be completed for all records.

All events have *Submit* forms that serve to notify MDH that data is ready to be submitted. The *Submit* form asks users to provide the date and time of the most recent edit to the form, and to check the box to certify that your data is ready to be submitted. This form is used to ensure that MDH is only importing data that the user is ready to send and prevents MDH from importing data that is not complete, unverified, or incorrect. In most cases, you can simply click the **"Now"** button to fill in the date and time and then check the box for **"Yes, submit my data."** A new date and time must be entered any time data is added, updated, or changed.

Information on how data is submitted to MDH from REDCap can be found in the IHVE Data Import Email Messages section.

Intake & Updates Event

The forms in the *Intake & Updates* event should be completed during the initial visit. Within the *Intake & Updates* event, there are six forms: *Family Intake, Primary Caregiver Intake, Second Caregiver Intake, Target Child Intake, Other Child Intake,* and *Submit Intake.* Complete the appropriate form for each family member according to their role. When you have completed each of the intake forms, you must complete the *Submit Intake* form.

The *Family Intake* form contains a question on the level of consent that a family has given to have their data shared with MDH. More information on consent can be found in the **Special Considerations for Entering Data** section.

The final section of the **Primary Caregiver Intake** form is for demographic updates. Some demographic items are required to be updated every six months after the first visit. However demographic updates should always be reported as soon as possible. The fields in the primary caregiver form that need to be updated every six months are noted with blue text that reads: **Note: The following field MUST be updated at least once every six months.** REDCap does not notify users when demographic updates are due. You can keep track of these updates by checking the corresponding box each time you complete the demographic updates.

Every time you either create a new form, update an existing form, or complete a demographic update, you must also complete or update the *Submit Intake* form.

Closure Event

Closure forms are used when a family member is no longer considered to be receiving family home visiting services. Never delete data in REDCap if someone leaves the family or exits the

program. Instead you should complete a *Closure* form for the participant. To close a participant you will need to select their role (Primary Caregiver, Second Caregiver, Target Child, or Other Child), select the closure date, and select the reason for this participant closure. Once you complete the *Closure* form you must complete a *Submit Closure* form.

Referrals Event

Referrals are reported in a separate event for two reasons. First, referrals may occur outside of a visit, and therefore should not be tied to a particular visit. Second, each referral must be updated on a continuing basis as the status of the referral changes. To update the referral status, identify the referral you wish to update in the list of instances and change the referral status from the listed options. The *Referrals* form is a repeating form so that you can complete as many forms as necessary for each family. Each time you either create a new *Referrals* form.

Visit Event

The *Visit* event is used to document the data that are collected during home visits, over the course of time that a family is enrolled in home visiting. Many of the forms within the *Visit* event are repeatable so that data can be collected on multiple different children, screenings, and interaction assessment tools. The *Visit* events are numbered consecutively (e.g. Visit 1, Visit 2, Visit 3, etc.). The *Visit* event contains five forms that need to be completed for each visit with a family: *FHV Home Visit-Family, FHV Home Visit-Child, Screenings, FHV Parent-Child Interaction Assessment*, and *Submit Visit* forms.

FHV Home Visit - Family

The first form in the *Visit* event is the *FHV Home Visit - Family* form. This form asks you to review key demographic information. If any demographic updates need to be made, go back to the appropriate form(s) in the *Intake & Updates* event. See the above *Intake & Updates* section for more information on completing demographic updates.

Next, you must answer three general questions about the visit. It is important that you start on this form and answer these questions as responses to these questions impact the ability to enter data on subsequent forms. The first question asks if any screenings were completed during this home visit, or as a follow-up to this home visit. If you select yes, you will be able to enter information in the *Screenings* form. If you select no or leave the answer blank, due to branching logic, you will not be able to enter screening information for this visit.

The second question asks if a validated Parent-Child Interaction tool was used during this home visit. Similarly to the first question, you will only be able to complete the *FHV Parent-Child Interaction Assessment* form if you indicate that an assessment was conducted.

The third question asks if there were any referrals offered during this home visit, or as a followup to this home visit. If the answer is yes, please go to the *Referrals* event and complete or update the appropriate *Referrals* forms.

FHV Home Visit - Child

In this form, you enter data for each specific visit for each target child. The form is repeatable so you can enter data for all target children in the family separately at each visit. Within this form, you will indicate whether the visit corresponds to one of the listed age-specific data collection points. Your response to this question will determine which questions appear on the form for you to answer.

Screenings

If you indicated in the *FHV Home Visit - Family* form that any screenings were conducted during the visit, this form will ask you to identify the screening date, the family member who was screened, what type of screening was given, what screening tool was used and the result of the screening. This form is a repeatable form, so you can complete a unique form for each screening conducted during the visit.

FHV Parent-Child Interaction Assessment

If you indicated in the *FHV Home Visit - Family* form that a parent-child interaction (PCI) assessment was conducted during the visit, please complete this form. In this form you will be asked to identify the adult and the child who were observed using the PCI tool, what PCI tool was used, and the results of the PCI tool.

Submit Visit

After completing all of the data entry for each visit, you must complete a *Submit Visit* form.

Home Visitor Data Collection Form

The IHVE Home Visitor data collection form is in its own REDCap project, separate from all of the other forms. From the *My Projects* tab, click on the **"FHV Home Visitor Collection"** link to enter the project (see Figure 21).

REDCap	Home	💷 My Projects	🕜 Help & FAQ	Bi Training Videos	Send-It		Logged mn_m	l in as dh_fhvtest1	O My F	Profile	🕞 Log
MDH F	REDCap	o Production	n Environm	ent (PROD)							
Listed be users still	low are the I have acce	e REDCap project ess to your projec	ts to which you c cts, visit the <u>User</u>	Access Dashboard	. Click the project t	tle to open ti	ie projec	t. <u>Read more</u>	To revie	ew whic	h
My Proj	jects	🕿 Organize					Fil	ter projects b	y title		
My Proj Project T	jects Fitle	Crganize				Records	Fil	ter projects b	y title Type	Status	;
My Pro Project T FHV EV	ijects Fitle valuation E	Conta Collection				Records 28	Fil Fields 326	ter projects b Instrument 15 forms	y title Type	Status	;
My Project T Project T FHV Ev FHV Ho	jects litle valuation E ome Visito	Conta Collection	6			Records 28 4	Fields 326 29	ter projects b Instrument 15 forms 2 forms	Type	Status Ju Ju	



The *FHV Home Visitors* form must be completed by each home visitor before data is submitted to IHVE for families that the home visitor is serving. Home visitors should also review and update the *FHV Home Visitors* form annually, or whenever information about the home visitor's training, experience, or credentials has changed.

Click on **"Add/Edit Records"** in the *Data Collection* section to begin entering data. You will be taken to the *Add/Edit Records* screen (see Figure 22).

REDCap	FHV Home Visitor Data Collection			
Logged in as mn_mdh_fhvtest1 Veg out My Projects Project Home and Design	Add / Edit Records You may view an existing record/response by selecting it from the drop-down lists below. To create a new record/response, button below.			
Project status: Production	Total records: 0 / In group: 0			
Data Collection	Choose an existing Record ID select record 🗸			
Record Status Dashboard Add / Edit Records Show data collection instruments		+ Add new record		
Applications	Data Search			
Project Bookmarks				
 ➡ FHV Evaluation Web Site ➡ Email FHV Evaluation Unit 	(excludes multiple choice fields)	ll fields v		
Help & Information (+)	Search query Begin typing to search the project data, then click an item in the list to navigate to that record.			

Figure 22.

If you are completing the *FHV Home Visitors* form for the first time, click the green "Add new record" button. You will be taken to the *Record Home Page*. Click on the gray status icon for the FHV Home Visitors form. You will then see the form (see Figure 23).

📱 FHV Home Visitors				
Adding new Record ID 2018-1				
2018-1				
m) :	DEPARTMENT DF HEALTH			
FHV Home	Visitors Form			
INSTRUCTIONS FOR	COMPLETING THIS FORM			
 This form should be completed for each Family Home Visitor with th This form should be updated any time the Family Home Visitor's info 	te Provider Organization. ormation changes and AT LEAST EVERY 12 MONTHS.			
Notice of Collection of Private Data				
Please refer to the MDH notice of Collection of Private Dat	a in the link below:			
https://www.health.state.mn.us/docs/communities/fhv/da	atacollection.pdf			
Home Visitor ID				
* must provide value	Enter the home visitor's employee ID number or other unique identifying code. Be sure that this ID number or code matches the ID number used by this home visitor when submitting data on families in the FHV Evaluation Data Collection project.			
	O Under 25			
	O 25 to 29			
	○ 30 to 34			
	0 35 to 39			
What is the home visitor's age group?	0 40 to 44			
* must provide value	0 50 to 54			

Figure 23.

At the top of the form is a link to the **Notice of Collection of Private Data** posted on the MDH website. This notice provides home visitors with information about how MDH will use the data collected about home visitors, who will have access to this data, and other information. Please review this notice before you complete the form.

Data entry in the FHV Home Visitors form is similar to completing forms about families in the **"FHV Evaluation Data Collection"** project.

Important Note: when entering the *Home Visitor ID*, be sure to use an employee ID number or other unique code that you can easily remember. This number or code must match the *Local Home Visitor ID number* that is entered on the *Family Intake* Form for each family that this home visitor is serving.

After you have answered all of the questions, save the form by clicking on "Save & Exit Form" or one of the options in the "Save & ..." menu (see Figure 24).

What language(s) does the home visitor use when serving families? Select all that apply. * must provide value	 English Hmong Somali Spanish Amharic Arabic Burmese Karen Nepalese Oromo Other language Client declines to answer
Form Status	
Complete?	🖲 Incomplete 🗹
	Save & Exit Form Save & Cancel Save & Stay Save & Go To Next Form Save & Go To Next Form
	Save & Exit Record Save & Go To Next Record

Figure 24.

To submit the *FHV Home Visitors* form to IHVE, complete the *Submit* form. You can access the *Submit* form by clicking on the *Add/Edit Records* link under *Data Collection* in the Navigation Menu, and searching for your Home Visitor ID in the "Search Query" box (see Figure 25).

Data Search	
Choose a field to search (excludes multiple choice fields)	All fields
Search query Begin typing to search the project data, then click an item in the list to navigate to that record.	

Figure 25.

From the Record Home Page, click on the gray status icon next for the *Submit* form. Complete the form by following these steps (see Figure 26):

- 1. Click the "Now" button for the Date of most recent edit
- 2. Check the box next to "Yes, submit my data"
- 3. Click the "Save & Exit Form" button.

📱 Submit				
CEditing existing Record ID 2018-1 Local Visitor ID: FHVtest_12345				
Record ID	2018-1			
	RTMENT			
Submit FHV Home Visitors Form				
INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLE	TING THIS FORM			
 This form should be completed when the FHV Home Visitors form are ready t This form should be updated with a new date and time any time there are chain the should be updated with a new date and time any time there are chain the should be updated with a new date and time any time there are chain the should be updated with a new date and time any time there are chain the should be updated with a new date and time any time there are chain the should be updated with a new date and time any time there are chain the should be updated with a new date and time any time there are chain the should be updated with a new date and time any time there are chain the should be updated with a new date and time any time the should be updated with a new date any tin should be updated with a new date any	o be submitted to MDH. anges made in the FHV Home Visitors form.			
Date of most recent edit	H 12-27-2019 14:59:59 2 Now M-D-Y H:M:S			
Is all the data about this visitor ready to be submitted to MDH?	🕒 🗹 Yes, submit my data			
Form Status				
Complete?	🖰 Complete 🗸			
	Save & Exit Form Save & 🔹			
	Cancel			

Figure 26.

To review and update a *FHV Home Visitors* form, click on the *Add/Edit Records* link under *Data Collection* in the Navigation Menu, and search for your Home Visitor ID in the "Search Query" box (see Figure 25). Open your *FHV Home Visitors* form, make any needed updates, and save the form. Then open the *Submit* form and complete this form again as described above.

Additional REDCap Features

Form Status Icons

The form status icons are colored circles that indicate the status of the forms (see Figure 26), as denoted below:

- Gray no data
- Red incomplete
- Yellow unverified
- Green complete
- Blue many statuses (only for repeatable forms)

Status icons are set by both REDCap and the user. Each icon begins as a gray circle. Once you begin entering and saving data on a form, REDCap will automatically change the icon from gray for *No Data Saved*, to red for *Incomplete*. REDCap will make no further changes to the status icon color - the user must change each form's status manually.

Status icon colors are for your own record keeping and do not serve to indicate to MDH that data is complete and ready to be imported into IHVE, nor do they confirm that data is error-free.

The form status section is located at the bottom of every form. You should change the form status icon to *Complete* when the form is complete and the entered data has been reviewed for accuracy by your organization.

You will find form status icons on the Record Status Dashboard and the Record Home Page.



Figure 26.

History Button

On all Data Collection Instruments, a small *H* appears in a circle beside each field. REDCap tracks the history of all saved values for all fields (see Figure 27). When you click on the *H*, REDCap will display all changes in the field over time, for the current record (see Figure 28). Please note that only the currently saved value will be transmitted to IHVE.





Data History for variable "breastfed_ever" for record "2016-1"					
Listed below is the history of all data entered for the variable " breastfed_ever " for Record ID " 2016-1 ". The data history results are sorted from earliest to most recent.					
Date/Time of Change	User	Data Changes Made			
10/24/2019 13:29:52	mn_mdh_fhv test4	Yes (01)			
10/24/2019 13:30:12	mn_mdh_fhv test4	Client is not recommended to breastfeed because of a medical condition (03)			
		Close			

Figure 28.

Downloading and Printing Forms

REDCap allows users to download PDF versions of the forms. When you are in a form, click **"Download PDF of Instrument(s)"** drop down menu at the top of the page (see Figure 29). You have the option to download a blank data entry form or a data entry form with saved data.

REDCap	FHV Evaluation Data Collection	Save & Exit Form
	Actions: Solownload PDF of instrument(s) BlyIDEO: Basic data entry	Cancel
Project Home and Design - Project Home · Codebook Project status: Development	Current This data entry form with saved data	
Data Collection	Even MId ata entry forms with saved data Record All data entry forms with saved data (compact) * must provide value Image: Compact (Compact)	
Create new records or edit/view existing ones Record ID 2016-1 Local Family ID: Example 123 Select other record	Local Participant ID (B)	

Figure 29.

Special Considerations for Entering Data

Branching Logic

Branching logic is a function that hides or displays fields under certain conditions and is used throughout REDCap to improve the data entry experience. If branching logic is in effect, a field will only be visible if certain conditions are met. For example, some questions are only relevant for certain age-specific intervals and will not appear unless the user indicates the visit correlates to an age specific interval. This function allows users to enter data more efficiently and reduces entering unnecessary data.

Calculated Fields

For certain fields, REDCap will perform a calculation based on previously entered data and return a result.

On the *Primary Caregiver Intake* form and the *Second Caregiver Intake* form, once you enter a birth date, REDCap will automatically calculate and display the approximate age of the caregiver in years (see Figure 30). You cannot edit this field - it is based on the dates you entered for the date of the first home visit (enrollment date) and the caregiver's birth date. If the field does not automatically populate an age, confirm that you have entered a date on the *Family Intake* form for the date of the first home visit. The purpose of this calculated field is to provide an easy way for the user to verify that the birth date was entered correctly.

Data Quality	* must provide value	🖲 10-13-1996 🏥 Today M-D-Y
Reports Q. Search Ξ η List of all visit dates	Based on the dates you entered for the First Home Visit (Enrollment Date) and the caregiver's Birth Date, this is the primary caregiver's approximate age in YEARS at the time of	22 View equation
Help & Information	enrollment.	YEARS
Help & FAQ	Please confirm that this is correct. If it appears incorrect, please confirm the Enrollment Date and the caregiver's Birth Date.	



On the **Target Child Intake** form and the **Other Child Intake** form, you will first be asked if the child was born before or after the date of the first home visit. If the child was born after the family enrolled in family home visiting services, you will need to enter the date of the first visit after the child's birth. Once you enter the child's birth date, REDCap will calculate and display in red the child's approximate age in months (see Figure 31). You cannot edit this field - it is based on the dates you entered for either the date of the first home visit date or the date of the first visit after the child's birth and the child's birth date.

Applications	Was this child born after the family enrolled in home visiting services? * must provide value	© Yes ⊕ ⊛ No	reset
Reports Q.Search -	Child's Birth Date * must provide value	🗄 10-08-2018 🛅 Today M-D-Y	
Help & Information	Based on the dates you entered for the First Home Visit and the Child's Birth Date, this is the child's approximate age IN MONTHS.	H View equation	
 ✔ Help & FAQ I⊟I Video Tutorials 	Please confirm that this is correct. If it appears incorrect, please confirm the Form Date and the Child's Birth Date.	MONTHS	

Figure 31.

Data Quality & Validation Rules

Data Quality Rules are standards which specify the type of data that are acceptable in certain fields. For example, a Data Quality Rule can help identify a required field that is blank, or a value that falls outside an acceptable range. These standards help the user identify fields that contain inappropriate data so that it can be corrected.

The MDH IHVE REDCap databases contain multiple Data Quality Rules. Some Data Quality Rules are immediate – the program will notify the user at the time of entry when unacceptable data is entered. Other Data Quality Rules must be "executed" and reviewed prior to submitting data to IHVE.

Executing Data Quality Rules

In the *Navigation Menu*, click on the *Data Quality* Application to go to the Data Quality menu. The user can choose to execute all Data Quality Rules, all custom Data Quality Rules, or all data Quality Rules except for those related to missing values. Missing values in required fields will cause errors in IHVE, so all Data Quality Rules should be executed and then the results examined. [Note: Violations of rules A, E, H, and I do <u>NOT</u> need to be examined and can be ignored.] When the user clicks on the "All" button at the top of the page, REDCap will calculate and display the number of discrepancies for each Data Quality Rule. For any rule that contains a discrepancy, the user can click on "View" to see the data that contains the discrepancy. The user can then click on the discrepant value and REDCap will open that form and Record in a new browser window. The user should correct the invalid value, save the form, and return to the list of discrepancies in the Data Quality Rules menu.

For certain data entry fields, data quality rules limit the response that can be entered. Data quality rules help reduce instances of implausible data (e.g. an estimated delivery date more than 280 days in the future) and reduce data entry errors. If a data quality rule is violated, a warning message will be displayed (see Figure 32). REDCap will not prevent you from saving this data, but you should review it carefully.

The Data Quality rules listed below were found to have discrepancies for this record. Review the table below to see which						
rules	were violated so that the data values for the fields i	involved can be corrected, if necess	ary. You may exclude a resu	lt		
in the	e table by clicking the 'exclude' link on the right side,	, after which that rule will no longer	be displayed for this record			
wher	never the record is saved.					
	Rule(s) violated	Fields involved	Exclude 😡			
_	Rule(s) violated Rule #24: EDD no more than 280 days in future	Fields involved	Exclude 🥹			
0	Rule(s) violated Rule #24: EDD no more than 280 days in future datediff("today", [est_del_date], "d", "mdy", true) > 280	est_del_date: <u>12-05-2022</u>	Exclude @			



REDCap also has validation rules that attempt to limit the data that can be entered. When a validation rule is violated, an alert will appear and the the data that prompted the validation rule alert will be highlighted in red (see Figure 33). An example of a validation rule is the limits to the minimum and maximum values that can be entered for a child's birth weight. REDCap will allow you to save the data you entered that prompted the validation rule alert, but you should review this data carefully.

What was the child's birth weight?					
Birth wei	ght, pounds: de value				
40					
Birth wei * must provi	ght, ounces: de value				
	Alert	×			
Was thi: * must pro	The value you provided is outside the suggested range. (0 - 22). This value is admissible, but you may wish to double check it.		not know/not sure tes to answer		
	Close				

Figure 33.

Dynamic Formatting of Record ID and Record Label

REDCap automatically assigns each new record a unique Record ID. The Record ID can only be edited by an administrator. Record IDs are listed in the first column of the Record Status Dashboard, and at the top of every data entry form. You will notice that each Record ID consists of two parts - blue numerals and alphanumeric text in red. The four digit number at the beginning of the Record ID represents your organization. Record IDs of families receiving services from the same organization will all begin with the same four numbers. Users will be able to view and edit all records entered by anyone in the same organization. After the four digit number for your organization, there is a dash, and then the records are ordered sequentially, (1, 2, 3, 4 etc.)

After the blue number, you will see the words Local Family ID in red, and then some combination of letters or numbers. This is the Record Label, which is pulled directly from the Local Family ID that is entered on the *Family Intake* form. This Local Family ID is represented in the Record ID in order to make it easier to locate records. If there is not a Local Family ID entered on the Family Intake form, there will be a blank space in the Record Label. As you can see in the example below (see Figure 34) the full Record Label is:

2016-1 Local Family ID: Family 123

The REDCap Record ID is **2016-1**, and the Record Label is Family 123.

Below the full Record Label on the Record ID, the Data Access Group the record belongs to is listed in green text. Please refer to **REDCap Overview & Key Terms** section for a definition of Data Access Group.

REDCap	FHV Evaluation	tion Data Collection							
≜ Logged in as mn_mdh_fhvtaat4 ● Log out	Record Home	Page							
Project Home and Design	The grid below displays the form-by-form progress of data entered for the currently selected record. You may click on			Legend for status icons: incomplete (in data saved) [2]				2	
# Project Home - E Codebook Project status: Development	Choose action fo	the colored status icons to access that form/event.			Complete Many statuses (all same)				ume]
Data Collection		ſ	Record ID 20	16-1 Local E	amily ID: Fam	ily 123	-		
III Record Status Dashboard		UKT UKT							
Add / Edit Records - Create new records or edit/view editing ones	Data	Intake			Visit 1	Visit	Visit	Visit	Visit
Record ID 2016-1 Local Family ID: Family 128 Select other record	Collection	Updates	Closure	Referrals	10-21-2019	2	3	4	5
Applications	Family Intake								
Data Exports, Reports, and Stats	Primary Caregiver Intake	۲							
Data Quality	Second Caregiver								
Reports 0.244120	Target Child Intake								
II List of all visit dates	Other Child Intake								
Help & Information	Submit Intake	0							

Figure 34.

Informed Consent

MDH requires that all families receiving family home visiting services are given an opportunity to provide informed consent for their data to be shared with MDH. There are three options for consent (see Figure 35):

- 1. Full Consent all data will be shared with MDH, including personal identifiers.
- 2. Exclude personal identifiers personal identifiers will be suppressed.
- 3. No Consent no client data will be shared with MDH.

Indicate the level of informed consent to share FHV evaluation data for this family with the State of Minnesota.	Full consent Exclude personal identifiers No consent reset See THV Reporting Requirements document for information on three possible hoves of informatic consent to share data. Crantises are regarded to collect data for ThV Remitles what do not consent to sharing data with MDR. Function may decide to charge their level of informatic consent for y line.	3 Options
--	---	-----------

Figure 35.

In REDCap, clicking the **"Full Consent"** option means that all fields will be displayed on the subsequent forms for all participants.

When **"Exclude personal identifiers"** is selected, data that are considered personal identifiers (see Figure 36) are removed from subsequent forms, so this data cannot be entered into REDCap.

When the second option, Exclude personal identifiers , is selected, the following fields are omitted from the upload file:			
Field	Description		
FHV_0_INT_Address	Caregiver Address		
FHV_0_INT_City	Caregiver City		
FHV_0_INT_Nfirst	Caregiver First Name		
FHV_0_INT_Nlast	Caregiver Last Name		
FHV_0_INT_Nmiddle	Caregiver Middle Name		
FHV_0_INT_Nmaiden	Caregiver Maiden Name		
FHV_01_INT_Nfirst	Child First Name		
FHV_01_INT_Nlast	Child Last Name		
FHV_01_INT_Nmiddle	Child Middle Name		

Figure 36.

When **"No Consent"** is selected, the user will be presented with a warning message stating (see Figure 37): *STOP. Since you selected "No Consent" do not enter any more data on these forms.* At this point you should not enter any additional information for this family. You should exit the form without saving the data that was already entered.

Indicate the level of informed consent to share FHV evaluation data for this family with the State of Minnesota. * must provide value	Exclude personal identifiers Exclude personal identifiers No consent reset See FHV Reporting Requirements document for information on three possible levels of informed consent to share data. Orantees are required to collect data for FHV families who do not consent to sharing data with MDH. Families may decide to change their level of informed consent at any time.				
STOP.					
Since you selected "No Consent" do not enter any more data on these forms.					
any more data on these for	ms.				
Form Status	ms.				
Form Status Complete?	Incomplete				



If a family changes their level of consent during the course of receiving family home visiting services, this field must be updated in the *Family Intake* form. If the consent level is changed from "Full Consent" to "Exclude personal identifiers," REDCap will delete data from personal identifier fields. When the form is saved, a message will alert the user that data will be deleted. You must click "OK" for each message (see Figure 38).

Please note that any data that has already been submitted to the IHVE database will be retained there.



Figure 38.

IHVE Data Submission Email Messages

Every day after business hours, the IHVE data system looks for *Submit* forms that were completed during the past day, indicating that there is new data to send to MDH. The IHVE data system pulls the data out of REDCap and checks the data for errors. IHVE sends an email back to the FHV provider agency for each data submission. There are two types of emails:

- Successful Data Submission Message
- Error Message

Important Note: These emails **do not** go back directly to the REDCap user that entered the data. IHVE will send these emails to an email address designated by the FHV provider agency. To find out which email address receives these messages for your agency, talk with your team lead or program supervisor, or contact the MDH FHV Evaluation Unit at <u>Health.FHVData@state.mn.us</u>.

Please review these email messages regularly. These emails confirm that your agency's data is being sent to IHVE. If you receive error messages, you will want to address them promptly.

Successful Data Submission Message

If there are no errors in the data submission, the data will be saved in the MDH IHVE database. Your agency will receive an email that contains the MDH Assigned ID for each person in the family (see Figure 39). This ID should match the *MDH Issued Participant ID* field on the *Intake* form for each participant.

Fro Sen To: Sub	rom: sent: Monday, November 4, 2019 10:06 AM fo: < <u>REDCap</u> User Email Here> Subject: FHV <u>REDCap</u> Import Status					
		MDH FH	V REDCap Successful Visit Import			
	NON	-PRODUCTI	ON OR TEST DATA			
	This is an update on your REDCap submission. The submission was successful. You should update the REDCap record to include the MDH Assigned Participant Ids shown below. This is necessary to track future changes for the family and participants.					
	REDCar	visit/Record Id 19	99-151::1			
	MDH Assigned Visit Id 487b860a-2433-4df6-bef0-7be44b08d119					
	Particip	ant Local ID	MDH Assigned ID			
	PCG	p123456	61f453af-5ced-4a38-b9dc-5326c56c92cd			
	SCG	s123456	1be0f08d-e558-474e-8e9c-cfc741595453			
	TC t123456 145711a2-ad79-4bd2-8403-5df7248d1653					
		Minnesota Dep	artment of Health - Family Home Visiting Program			

Figure 39.

If this data submission contains new FHV participants that did not previously have an *MDH Issued Participant ID*, copy the MDH Assigned ID from this email and paste it into the *MDH Issued Participant ID* field on the participant's *Intake* form. Use the Participant type and Local ID information in the email to match the ID to the correct participant:

- PCG = Primary Caregiver
- SCG = Second Caregiver
- TC = Target Child
- OC = Other Child

After pasting the *MDH Issued Participant ID* into the *Intake* form, make sure to save the form (see the section **Saving in REDCap**), and update the **Submit Intake** form. These steps will ensure that data submitted to IHVE in the future will be associated with the correct participants.

Error Message

If there were errors in the data submission, the data will **not** be saved in the MDH IHVE database. Your agency will receive an email with the REDCap Record ID, visit number, and a list of the errors (see Figure 40).

You must review these errors and make corrections in REDCap. After you have made your edits to each form, save the form and update the *Submit* form associated with the corrected form.

Contact the MDH FHV Evaluation Unit if you need help correcting errors by emailing <u>Health.FHVData@state.mn.us</u>.

You can avoid errors by following validation rules and by making sure that required fields are completed.

Froi Sen To: Sub	m: t: Monday, November 4, 2019 10:13 AM < <u>REDCap</u> User Email Here> ject: FHV <u>REDCap</u> Import Status
	MDH FHV REDCap Import Summary
	NON-PRODUCTION OR TEST DATA
	This is an update on your REDCap submission. The submission contained the following errors. Please review these errors and update the REDCap record/visit accordingly. Once the REDCap record/visit is updated, you should resubmit this record/visit to MDH.
	REDCap Record Id: 1999-152
	Visit Number: 1
	visitData.referralStatusUpdates.referrals[0].serviceDate Referral Service Date is required.
	Minnesota Department of Health - Family Home Visiting Program

Figure 40.

IHVE Person Search Instructions

Person Search is a feature that allows IHVE REDCap users to search for Family Home Visiting (FHV) participants within the IHVE database. Access to the IHVE Person Search is limited to local FHV staff who collect and report FHV evaluation data to MDH.

Login Instructions

MDH will set up a Person Search account for each IHVE REDCap user. When the account is created, you will receive an email from <u>Health.FHVData@state.mn.us</u> with your username and temporary password (Figure 41). The email will have the subject line "MDH FHV REDCap Person Search."

Important Note: Your Person Search username will be the same as your MDH REDCap username.

Person Search Credentials
Hello, Your credentials for performing Family Home Visiting Person Searches via the Minnesota Department of Health's IHVE system are found below:
username:
password:
You will be prompted to change your password on the first login.
Please contact the Family Home Visiting Program for additional information or questions at 651-201-4090 or health.homevisiting@state.mn.us.

Figure 41.

To log into your Person Search account for the first time, go to the <u>IHVE Portal</u> (<u>https://ihve.web.health.state.mn.us/</u>) using your web browser. Click "Log in" in the top menu bar (Figure 42).



Figure 42.

The login screen will pop up (Figure 43). Enter the username and temporary password that was sent to you by email.

Child & Family Health
ATTENTION: Access to this system is for authorized personnel only. Unauthorized access or use of this system is subject to civil and criminal penalties.
Username or email
Password
Forgot Password?
Log in

Figure 43.

When you log into the MDH IHVE Portal for the first time, you will be prompted to change the password to activate your account (Figure 44).

Update password
A You need to change your password to activate your account.
New Password
Confirm password
Submit

Figure 44.

The new password must have the following: at least 1 upper case character, at least 1 special character (such as !#%&'()*+,-./:;<=>?@[\]^_`{|}~") and minimum length of 10 characters.

If you do not update the password within 10 minutes, the Person Search will time out, and you will need to log back in with the temporary password.

A confirmation message will appear when the new password is created successfully (Figure 45).



Figure 45.

Person Search by Local ID or Search by Name or Demographics

To use the Person Search, log into the MDH IHVE Portal and click on "Person Search" in the top menu bar (Figure 46).



Figure 46.

There are two types of Person Search:

- 1) Search by Local ID, and
- 2) Search by Name or Demographics.

Search by Local ID

Select the FHV Provider from the Provider menu, and enter the Local Participant ID that was assigned to your client by that FHV Provider (Figure 47). Both fields are required for this type of search.

Ρ	Person Search						
_	Search by Local Id	Search by Name or Demographic					
Provider		Local Participant Id					
s	ubmit						

Figure 47.

Search by Name or Demographics

Enter the first and last name of the person. Both fields are required for this search. You can enter other demographic information in the fields to get a better match (Figure 48).

Search by Local Id	Search by Name or	Demographic			
First Name Sam Required. Birth Date Format: YYYY-MM-DD. Previous Provider	Last Na	me	Middle Name Gender Male (M)	Previous Last Name	\$ Instructions A minimum search criteria of first and last name are required. For questions, please email health.FHVData@state.mn.us
Street	City	State	Zip	County	\$

Figure 48.

Reviewing Person Search Results

If there are no matches to the search terms, a message stating "No Results Found" will appear (Figure 49).

	Search	n by Local Io	I S	Search by Name or Demographic (Not Available)							
Pr	ovider						Local Partic	ipant Id			
\	Walt Disney 2 ÷						fhvtest111				
5	Submit										
	MDH ld	Score	Role	First Name		Las	t Name	Middle Name	Previous Name		
	No Results	Found.									

Figure 49.

If there are possible matches to the search terms, the Person Search will display the result(s) (Figure 50). For each result, the MDH ID will be shown – this is the IHVE Participant ID, also called the MDH Issued Participant ID in the REDCap forms. Review the information shown for each result and determine whether it is the correct match for your client.

Important Note: If you are not sure that the result matches your client, do not use the MDH ID provided. Instead, please proceed as if your client does not already exist in the IHVE database and submit the intake forms without an *MDH Issued Participant ID*.

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH	son Search	Request Access	Log out										
Person Search													
Search by Local Id Search b	y Name or Der	nographic (Not Avail	able)										
Provider		Local Participant	ld		Instruct	ions							
Walt Disney 2	\$	fhvtest333		✓	A minimum sea	arch criteria	a of provider and	local participa	ant id are re	equired.			
Submit					For questions,	please em	ail health.FHVDa	ata@state.mn	.US				
MDH Id	Score	Role First Name	Last Name M	Middle Name Previous	Name DOB	Gender	City	County	Zip Code	Children	Previous Provider	Last Visit	Actions
907c72dc-c0b6-4653-84ad-f2614fbbbbce	100.00%	PCG Buttercup	Happiness		1997-10-0	9 F	Cottage Grove	Washington	55145	F - 2019-10-31 	Walt Disney 2	2019-12-18	view family

Figure 50.

Entering the IHVE Participant ID into REDCap

If there is a match for your client in the Person Search, copy the MDH ID using your computer's copy-paste function (Figure 51).

Search by Local Id	Search by Name or Demographic (Not Available)					
Provider			I	Local Partici	pant Id	
Walt Disney 2		♦ fhvtest333				
Submit						
MDH Id		Score	Role	First Name	Last Name	
907c72dc-c0b6-4653-84ad	-f2614fbbbbce	100.00%	PCG	Buttercup	Happiness	

Figure 51.

Paste the MDH ID in the *MDH Issued Participant ID* field on the client's *Intake* form in REDCap (Figure 52). Make sure to save the form (see the section **Saving in REDCap**), and update the **Submit Intake** form.



Figure 52.

Resetting Password

If you forget your password for the MDH IHVE Portal, click on the 'Forgot Password?' link on the login screen (Figure 53).

Child & Family Health
ATTENTION: Access to this system is for au access or use of this system is subject to c
Username or email
Password
Forgot Password?
Logi



You will be prompted to enter your username or email address (Figure 54).

Forgot Your Password?
Username or email
« Back to Login
Submit
Enter your username or email address and we will send you instructions on how to create a new password.

Figure 54.

You should receive an email with a link that will allow you to reset your password (Figure 55). Click on the link. Note that the link will expire within 5 minutes; if you do not use it within that time, you will need to click on the 'Forgot Password?' link again to generate another email.

Mon 1/6/2020 9:19 AM
donotreply@state.mn.us
Development
keset password
To MN_MDH_FHYTest1
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH
Someone just requested to change your Child & Family Health Realm account's credentials. If this was you, click on the link below to reset them.
$https://authenticator2.web.health.state.mn.us/auth/realms/cfh-realm/login-actions/reset-credentials?code=OVDf_rsI-ksBvSqkStmhSLNpph9pe8WY8t9fM_pxAfE.a269d3c3-63ae-4cfb-bddb-f82ab8338be1&execution=eef3ae90-fb5e-457c-a494-ec9439fdea09&key=4GSuV3P3GF$
This link will expire within 5 minutes.
If you don't want to reset your credentials, just ignore this message and nothing will be changed.

Figure 55.

After you click on the link, you will be prompted to enter a new password.

Appendix

How to Get Help

Contact the FHV Evaluation Unit by email at <u>Health.FHVData@state.mn.us</u> with any questions about IHVE or related to entering family home visiting data in REDCap.

Family Home Visiting Section

Child and Family Health Division

P.O. Box 64882, St. Paul, MN 55164

Health.FHVData@state.mn.us

Additional Resources

The REDCap Consortium website is a helpful resource for information about REDCap around the world and also has video resources. The main learning/training resources are on the *Training Resources* and *Help & FAQ* tabs of the REDCap page.

Video Tutorials

For video tutorials, go to the *Training Resources* tab in REDCap to view videos that cover specific topic areas.

- A Brief Overview of REDCap (5 min) A quick summary of what REDCap features..
- Data Entry Overview A focused exploration of basic data entry workflow.

Glossary of Terms

Add/Edit Records – the only place where you can start a new record located in the Navigation Menu.

Branching Logic – a function that hides or displays fields under certain conditions. If branching logic is defined, a field will only be visible if the conditions were met.

Calculated Fields – real-time calculations on data entry forms. Examples include caregiver's and child's age.

Codebook – a read-only version of the project's Data Dictionary and serves as a quick reference for viewing field attributes without having to download and interpret the Data Dictionary.

Data Access Group (DAGs) – restricts user access to a subset of data within the project. For example, each data entry user only has access to see and enter data for their program site.

Data Collection Instrument – a data entry form created to capture data. It is used interchangeably with "data entry form" or simply "form".

Data Entry Fields – REDCap instruments use several different types of questions, including text boxes (enter text), drop down lists (select only one answer), check box lists (select all answers that apply), and calculated fields.

Data Dictionary – a specifically formatted CSV (comma delimited) file that you can use in place of the Online Designer to create and edit your Data Collection Instruments and fields.

Data Quality Rules – predefined data rules that limits what data can be entered for certain fields. Data quality rules help the project check for data discrepancies. Examples include minimum and maximum limits for fields such as birth weight.

Field – see Data Entry Fields

Form Status Icon – status of the record's data form completeness, denoted with a color; gray – no data; red – incomplete; yellow – unverified; green – complete; blue-many statuses (mixed).

History – tracks the history of all recorded data values for a particular variable.

User Rights – the customized privileges that research team members have in terms of data form modification, data entry, and data access.

Projects – a group of one or more forms in which you and other users enter data.

Record ID – a unique identifier for each record in the database. REDCap automatically assigns each new record a unique Record ID. The Record ID can only be edited by an administrator. The Record ID is a four-digit number followed by a dash and another number.

Record Label – information added to the unique ID of the program (e.g. Record ID 1847-1 Local Family ID: Family 123) to help select the right record during data entry. For example, 4-digit site location and Local Family ID will be added as Record Labels when entered.

Record – the set of information for a unique participant. Each record is composed of a number of fields (pieces of data), which can be spread across multiple forms (instruments) per record.

Record Status Dashboard – a table that lists all existing records and their status for every Data Collection Instrument as denoted by form status indicator colors. Users can use the Record Status Dashboard to navigate to a record's home page or to a record's Data Collection Instrument.

Repeating Form (Instrument) – a Data Collection Instrument that can be repeated as many times as needed during data entry. The Visit Level Data form is a repeatable form and can be completed multiple times for the same Record ID.

Variable Name – the name of the variable that is stored in the REDCap database (not visible during data entry).

Record Home Page – displays a grid of the form-by-form progress of data entered for a specific Record ID as denoted by form status indicator colors.

REDCap Mobile App – is not compatible with the MDH FHV REDCap database.